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Section One: General Information 

 

Head Teacher’s Letter 

 

Dear Parents and Carers, 

I would like to take this opportunity to welcome your child to Melvich Primary School. 
We recognize that a child’s years at school are among the most important of her or his 
life. At Melvich Primary School, we provide education of the highest quality, inspiring 
children to reach their full potential. 

The whole school experience, in and out of the classroom, helps shape a child’s future. 
We celebrate diversity of talent, background, ability and ambition. We aim to promote 
and maintain a positive ethos at this school and are confident that your child will be 
happy, safe and stimulated during their time here. 

Relationships are very important at Melvich, and parents play a critical role in 

supporting their children with their learning.  We endeavor to establish a meaningful 

partnership with parents and pupils based on an atmosphere of mutual trust and 

respect. Home, school and community are powerful influences and by working 

together we can ensure that your child is given a well-balanced, varied and sound 

education. You, as parents, are invited to play an active role in your child’s education 

and in the life of the school. 

Melvich Primary teachers and staff are active in raising standards across the 

curriculum; we use a broad range of strategies and resources to promote continued 

success.   

The purpose of this handbook is to give you as much information as possible about 

the school. It is however by no means exhaustive, so should you have any queries, 

please do not hesitate to contact us. Please feel that you can phone at any time to 

make an appointment to visit the school. You will be made very welcome. 

 

Yours sincerely, 

 

Katherine 

 

Katherine Van Voornveld 

Head Teacher 
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School Details 
 

Melvich Primary School     Telephone: 

MELVICH        01641 531200 

By Thurso      

Caithness                                                 

KW14 7YL        

E-mail:   melvich.primary@highland.gov.uk 

School website:   https://melvichprimary.wordpress.com 

 

    

Present School Roll: 

Primaries 1 – 7      35 Pupils    

Early Learning Centre                 3 Pupils 

 

Melvich Primary School 

Melvich Primary School & Early Learning Centre comprises of 3 classrooms: ELC, P1-

4 and P5-7.  Pupils and staff have access to the school hall, dining area and Rainbow 

Room (an additional general purpose learning room). 

We work hard to ensure there is a good transition for nursery pupils into primary, 

between lower and upper primary and for pupils in the upper primary who are moving 

onto Melvich High School, which is the secondary school our pupils will attend.   

The staff at Melvich Primary School work hard to provide a happy and safe 

environment for our pupils. It is the aim of the school to meet not only the children’s 

educational needs but also their social and emotional needs.  Our staff provide a 

motivating and stimulating curriculum which provides pupils with the skills and 

knowledge they need to become responsible citizens of the future.  All pupils are 

expected to work hard, respect each other, the staff and the school environment.  We 

have a positive discipline policy which was produced by staff, pupils and with the 

agreement of parents.  We enjoy a very positive partnership between home, school 

and the wider community and the school is well supported by an active Parent Council.  

There are currently 35 pupils in P1-7, school has two teaching staff and three PSAs.  

 

  

mailto:melvich.primary@highland.gov.uk
https://melvichprimary.wordpress.com/
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Campus 

Melvich is part of the North Coast 3-18 Campus, along with Tongue and Farr Primary 

Schools and Farr Secondary School.  As such, pupils are able to access a range of 

experiences and receive specialist teaching input from a number of specialist staff.  

We are currently working on developing our campus vision and identity.  While part of 

the campus, Melvich Primary School continues to maintain its own unique identity and 

is a core part of the local community. 

  

Associated Secondary School: 

• Farr High School 

 

Delineated Area 

 

Each school within Highland Region serves a particular area known as the delineated 

area of the school. Children whose homes are located in the delineated area of a 

school will have priority in being allocated a place at the school.  

 

Any parent resident out with the area who wishes to enroll a pupil must submit a 

placing request form available online. 

 

School Aims 

 

At Melvich Primary School we aim: 

• To promote and raise achievement in order that pupils can develop skills and 
attitudes which allow them to become successful learners, confident 
individuals, responsible citizens and effective contributors. 

• To provide a happy, safe, stimulating and inclusive environment in which all 
children can learn and develop socially and educationally.  

• To provide an appropriate and challenging curriculum which takes full account 
of “Curriculum for Excellence”.  

• To ensure there is an effective and appropriate assessment and reporting 
procedure and to maintain effective systems of record keeping and profiling.  

• To enhance professionalism of staff through teamwork and planned continuous 
development.  
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• To ensure satisfactory communication between pupils, staff and parents and to 
encourage links and effective working between the school and the community.  

• To ensure the effective transition of all pupils at key points in their learning.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Organisation of the School Day 

 

ELC 

Mon - Thurs       Friday 

8.50am - 3.35pm   11.50am    
 

P1-3 

Mon - Thurs     Friday 

8.50am – 2.50pm   8.50am – 12.00 pm 
 

P4-7  

Mon - Thurs    Friday 

8.50am – 3.25pm   8.50am- 12.00 pm 
 

Children should not arrive in school more than 10 minutes before a session begins. 

Pupils arriving by school transport will arrive no earlier than 15 minutes before the 

start of the morning session. 
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Security 

To help ensure the safety of pupils and staff the following arrangements are in force.   

All visitors, parents included, must sign in when they enter the school. On leaving you 

are required to sign out again. As the door will be kept locked visitors can attract the 

attention of the secretary by ringing the doorbell. Parents and carers are requested to 

collect their child from the school playground, following his or her release from class.  

 

School Diary 

Term times, holiday dates, closure days (for teachers' In-Service Training), issue dates 

of reports and parents' evenings are given as an Appendix.  

Specific dates of events such as school trips, assemblies, concerts etc., are 

communicated to parents throughout the term through newsletters, emails and letters.  

 

Attendance 

Parents are legally obliged to ensure that their children attend school regularly.  The 

school records attendance rates and the rates of authorised and unauthorised 

absences, as this is a statutory requirement. 

Authorised absence is identified as - bereavement; education in another 

establishment; exemption; judicial purposes; sickness/ill health (including visits to 

doctor, dentist, optician, therapists); sporting/artistic events/dancing exams; study 

leave; visits abroad through exchange (despite not being accompanied by teacher); 

work experience. 

Unauthorised absence is identified as - any absence not falling into the above 

category, e.g. children on holiday during term time.  

It is the duty of every parent to ensure that their children attend school, unless there 

is a good reason for absence. In particular, it is hoped that parents will not take family 

holidays during term time. 

If your child is to be absent from school for any reason, please notify us as soon as 

possible either by phone or by letter.  Failure to do so may make the absence qualify 

as unauthorised absence. 

Every effort is made to ensure that children who are absent have an opportunity to 

catch up with work that has been missed. Should you wish additional homework for 

your child, please contact the class teacher.  

Parents wishing to remove pupils from their education during term time should do so 

by writing to the Head Teacher. Parents will be sent an acknowledgement of this 

correspondence. 
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The information relating to absence targets and attendances for Melvich School 

appear in the appendix section of this brochure. 

 

Absences 

Children being taken from school during the day (for example, a dental visit) must be 

collected from and returned to the school office. Those collecting the child must sign 

in the pupil book to indicate that they are taking them out of school.  Pupils will not be 

released to be collected at the gates or waiting cars at the roadside.  In the interests 

of safety, children arriving late should be taken directly to the school office.  When a 

child has been absent from school a note is required from the parent giving reasons 

for the absence. 

 

Parents/Carers as Partners 

We believe that much of the strength of the school lies in the positive relationships between 

staff, pupils and their parents. These relationships must be nurtured by a healthy exchange of 

information between teachers and pupils, between home and school. We always welcome 

parental interest in the welfare of our pupils.  Whatever the nature of the issue, you can be 

assured of our help. 

The school works very hard to keep parents informed regarding their child’s progress and 

any key decisions being made about their education. This includes: 

• Parents’ evenings 

• Progress checks 

• Target Setting 

• Course choice/ Options evenings 

• Information on the school website 

 

The support of parents in their children’s education is key to the success of young people.  

Taking time with them, discussing work, practicing language, helping them manage their 

homework and encouraging responsibility are important ways of supporting children’s 

learning. 

The school always seek to involve parents in any key decisions about their child’s education 

and keep parents informed about progress. 

Parental information is obtained from questionnaires issued regularly at Parents evenings 

and from Parent Forums. 

A Parent Council is a group of parents selected to represent all parents of children at the 

school.  Any parent who wishes to raise an issue for the Parent Council to consider can do so 

by contacting  Melvich.Primary@highlandpc.co.uk 

mailto:Melvich.Primary@highlandpc.co.uk
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Useful information for parents and how to get involved in your child’s education, how to 

support the school, information on curriculum developments can all be found at Parentzone:  

https://education.gov.scot/parentzone/  

 

Communication 

We currently use the Seesaw application to communicate a range of information with 

parents – for example, day-to-day activities, your child’s successes in and out of the 

classroom and messages regarding updates to trip schedules and information about 

school closures.  We encourage parents to send us pictures and information about the 

activities their child takes part in, out of school, too. 

In addition, we regularly email and telephone parents and also send information home 

with children.  We operate an open door policy and encourage all parents to get in 

touch if they would like to make an appointment to talk through any aspect of their 

child’s education.  Please telephone the school directly – 01847807010, or email via 

Melvich.primary@highland.gov.uk 

 

Visits of Prospective Parents 

Parents are invited to enrol pupils in the school in the catchment area in which they 

reside.  Any parent wishing to request a school place out-with their place of residence 

will need to fill in a placing request and places will be granted if they are available 

when children within the school catchment area have been accommodated. 

Highland Council places an advertisement in the local press giving information 

regarding enrolment, usually in January, for new primary one entrants for the following 

August. 

Any prospective parent should feel free to phone the school and arrange a time to visit 

the school for a conducted tour. Details of the Parents' Charter with regard to 

admission and choice of school may be obtained from the school or Education Office. 

Highland Council's policy is to admit pupils at the first entry after they reach the age of 

four years and six months (i.e. children entering school in August of any year should 

reach the age of five by the end of February of the following year). 

Parents should note, however, that there is no obligation to enrol pupils until the August 

following their fifth birthday. 

In order to introduce children to school in a sensitive manner, we arrange for P1 pupils 

to attend mornings only during their first four weeks. Primary One full time attendance 

is to commence on the second Monday in September of each year. This is in 

accordance with Highland Council Policy. 

 

https://education.gov.scot/parentzone/
mailto:Melvich.primary@highland.gov.uk
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Pre-School Enrolments 

Parents are invited to enrol pre-school children in the ELC in the catchment area in 

which they reside. Any parents wishing to request an ELC place out-with their place 

of residence will need to fill in a placing request and places will be granted if they are 

available when children within the ELC catchment area have been accommodated. 

 

New entrants  

New entrants and their parents are welcome to visit the school and the ELC.  Parents 

of new entrants of P1 and ELC children will have the opportunity to attend a meeting 

prior to pupils entering the school, and the children may spend a brief period of time 

in school prior to starting school.  Any parent wishing to enrol a pupil should make 

contact with the school office during school hours. 

 

Placing Request – Parental Choice 

Each school serves its own particular catchment area.  Pupils whose homes are 

located in that area will have priority in being allocated a place in the school.  However, 

parents have the right to specify the school in which they wish to place their child.    

Application must be made to the Area Education and Learning Manager (North) -Mrs 

Mhairi MacDonald.  Placing request forms can be obtained from 

http://www.highland.gov.uk/info/878/schools/11/school_enrolment/2 

Transportation to and from school, for placing request pupils, is a parental 

responsibility. 

If pupils live out with the school catchment area and their parents wish them to attend 

Melvich Primary School they can contact 01641 531 200 to arrange a visit. 

Parents of children with additional support needs, (including those that have 

Coordinated Support Plans) can make placing requests to any school in Scotland 

including schools outside of the local authority area they live in. All appeals about 

placing requests to special schools will be referred to the Additional Support Needs 

Tribunal. 

 

Appointments to see Teachers 

Any parent wishing to make an appointment to see a teacher should contact the school 

office.  Should teachers have any concern regarding a pupil during the session, 

parents would be advised immediately and asked to contact the school in person.  

Similarly, if there appears to be a specific problem, we would appreciate being 

informed as soon as possible so that a mutual time to consult can be arranged.  

Teaching Staff are normally available for consultation out-with teaching time.  In the 

http://www.highland.gov.uk/info/878/schools/11/school_enrolment/2
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interests of teaching commitments and confidentiality, appointments should normally 

be made outside school hours wherever possible. 

 

Appointments to see the Head Teacher 

Any parent wishing to make an appointment to see the Head Teacher should contact 

the school office. 

 

Transitions 

Transitions are the moves children and young people make from the ELC to school, 

from stage to stage and through Curriculum for Excellence levels.  

 

When transitions work well, they help children and young people to develop 

confidence and acquire skills to manage future changes in their lives. 

The vast majority of children and young people look forward to moving on in learning. 

For some children transitions can be challenging and support from parents and staff 

at school can help the transitions go more smoothly. 

Some children may need particular help perhaps including some other agencies to 

ensure that they feel confident about the transitions. It helps children at all transitions 

if staff and parents: 

 

❖ Talk with them about what is going to happen 
❖ Encourage them to talk about any concerns or anxieties 
❖ Listen carefully to their concerns and consider sharing them with other relevant 

people. 
❖ Help them become familiar with the new setting and what will be expected of them. 
     Scottish Government Curriculum for Excellence Fact-file – Transitions June 2011 

 

Planning for transitions start at the beginning of the child’s last year in the ELC. The 

more complex a child’s additional support needs the more time is needed for 

planning and preparation. Each young person is individual and thus the solutions will 

be individual. 

The transition process begins with the P1 teacher visiting the ELC pupils early in the 

final year of the ELC. Following this the pupils begin to visit the school on a weekly 

basis steadily increasing the length of time spent in the school and classroom.  

Throughout the transition process pupils are provided with a variety of Maths, Literacy 

and Interdisciplinary activities within a play context.  We also allow the pupils to 

experience, breaks, lunch, and opportunities to meet and experience learning with our 
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specialist teachers such as PE, French and Art & Design.  We also complete a 

Resilient Kids Programme in the latter part of the transition period.  Resilient Kids to 

School’ aims to help children make a successful transition into primary school by 

building a trusting relationship with their teacher and a sense of belonging with their 

peers as well as teaching them some of the skills they will need to maximise their 

learning potential.  

The final part of the transition allows the pupils to attend school for a week steadily 

increasing the length of time spent each day.  This usually takes place around the 

middle of June. 

 

Transfer to Secondary School 

Pupils normally transfer from P7 to Farr High School  

Address:   Farr High School, Bettyhill, Sutherland, KW14 7SS 

Telephone:   01847 807010    

E-mail:   Farr.high@highland.gov.uk           

 

Pupils normally transfer to Secondary School in August following completion of their 

P7 year. Parents will be asked to complete a form indicating or confirming the school 

you wish your child to attend. 

Secondary schools have their own arrangements for meetings with prospective 

parents, and parents will receive details of these at the appropriate time. We have a 

strong transition programme with Farr High School which takes place throughout 

primary 7.  Details of this are shared with parents of pupils moving up to the high 

school.  
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Section Two: A Curriculum for Excellence 

 

A Curriculum for Excellence sets out values, purposes and principles for the curriculum 

3 to 18 for all children and young people. 

The curriculum is made up of experiences and activities necessary to pupils' 

development.   

• Languages and Literacy 

• Mathematics and Numeracy 

• Social Subjects 

• Sciences 

• Health and Wellbeing 

• Technologies 

• Religious and Moral Education 

• Expressive Arts  
 

Languages and Literacy 

An understanding of English language is essential if pupils are to make satisfactory 

progress in school.  Language is also a key skill outside the school environment and 

in later life. 

English Language consists of Reading, Writing, Talking and Listening and these 

are closely linked in the learning process.  Children are encouraged to make progress 

at school in each of these aspects of language. 

Children will be encouraged to listen carefully and effectively, talk confidently and 

fluently, read with understanding and enthusiasm, and write with expression and 

accuracy.  In this way, they will become familiar with the principles of language, its 

structure and use. 

It is important that children learn to present their written work in a way that can be 

readily understood, paying attention to punctuation, grammar, handwriting and 

spelling. 

The French curriculum is delivered by class teachers in accordance with “1+2 

Languages” curriculum, as part of Curriculum for Excellence. We are also starting to 

develop our understanding of Gaelic language and culture within the school and are 

supported in this by Feis Ros. 

 

Mathematics and Numeracy 

Mathematics is used in everyday situations including science, business and 

technology.  A solid foundation in mathematics is therefore very important to children. 
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The three components of mathematics to which special attention is paid are: 

 

• Information Handling or the gathering, organising, display and interpretation 
of data. 

• Number, Money and Measurement in which children learn to add, subtract, 
multiply and divide, as well as work with time, length, weight, area and volume. 

• Shape Position and Movement in which children learn about the properties of 
two and three-dimensional shapes, and to comprehend position and 
movement. 
 

In each of these aspects, children will develop Problem Solving and Enquiry Skills. 

 

Social Studies 

The central aim of Social Studies is to provide the children with experiences through 

which they can achieve knowledge and understanding of the environment, develop 

positive attitudes to it, and acquire skills which will enable them to interact effectively. 

The environment past and present, near and far, provides an invaluable resource.  

From this resource, pupils can develop their knowledge, skills and attitudes. 

 

Social Studies include the following curricular areas: 

• People, Past Events and Societies. 

• People, Place and Environment. 

• People in Society, Economy and Business. 
 

Sciences 

The world the child knows is the basis for his/her learning and, as such, provides a 

natural starting point for scientific investigations.  Through topics, pupils are 

encouraged to learn from and about the environment and to care for and to be 

responsive to it, and use it as a focal point for appreciation, conservation and 

improvement.  As pupils progress through the school, their skills are developed and 

extended to enable full benefit from these studies. 

Through work under the following headings, children and young people develop their 

interest in, and understanding of, the living, material and physical world:  

• Planet Earth  

• Energy In the Environment  

• Communication  

• Forces and Motion  

• Life and Cells  
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• Materials  

• Topical Science  
 
As part of a topic, children may be involved in out of school visits.  Parents are kept 

fully informed of these visits and their permission is sought. 

Members of the local community, who have a particular expertise to offer, are 

encouraged to contribute to projects whenever they can. 

 

Health and Wellbeing 

It is recognised that good health and wellbeing is central to effective learning and 

preparation for successful independent living.  The following themes give an indication 

of the focus, at appropriate stages, for health and wellbeing in the curriculum: 

• Emotional, social and physical wellbeing  

• Planning for choices and changes  

• Physical education, physical activity and sport  

• Food and health  

• Substance misuse  

• Relationships, sexual health and parenthood  
 

The school has outdoor sports areas and a multi-purpose hall that is used for a variety 

of sports, music, dance and drama activities.  

For safety reasons, all jewellery should be removed prior to each P.E. lessons.  It may 

be necessary to tape over ear studs in newly pierced ears.  In circumstances where 

jewellery cannot be removed, it may be necessary for the pupil to abstain from the 

activity.  Long hair should be tied back to prevent it obscuring pupils’ vision or 

becoming entangled during physical activity. Gym shoes or trainers should be properly 

tied. 

All children are given the opportunity to learn to swim through the provision of 

swimming lessons during terms 1 and 4. 

 

Technologies 

Within Curriculum for Excellence, the technologies curriculum area relates particularly 

to contexts that provide scope for developing technological skills, knowledge, 

understanding and attributes through creative, practical and work-related activities.  

Opportunities to develop technology skills are regular provided through work in craft, 

design, engineering, graphics, food, textile and information technologies.  
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Religious & Moral Education 

Education is about the development of the whole person.  Religious and Moral 

Education deals with the development of the person in relation to self-awareness, 

relationships with others, the world which provides the context for personal living and 

realms of beliefs, values, attitudes and practices which, for many, are characterised 

by religion.  As such, it makes an important contribution to the personal and social 

development of the pupils. 

The three components of Religious and Moral Education are: 

• Christianity      

• Other World Religions 

• Development of Beliefs and Values 

The Programme for Religious Education aims to help pupils learn about Christianity 

and other major World Religions and to recognise religion as an important expression 

of human experience.  

Pupils are also encouraged to learn from religions in helping them develop their own 

beliefs, attitudes, moral values and practices through a process of personal search, 

discovery and critical evaluation. 

Religious Observance is delivered to all classes by the local Minister and the children 

take an active part in school assemblies regularly. 

 

Parents not wishing their children to participate in Religious Education or 

Observance may request their withdrawal by writing to the Head Teacher.  

 

Spiritual, Moral, Social and Cultural Values and Equal Opportunities. The 

Development of Pupils’ Values 

In our school we are committed to providing appropriate opportunities for the 

development of pupils’ spiritual, moral, social and cultural values through both the 

ethos and the curriculum.  This will be undertaken in partnership with parents and will 

take account of the individual needs of pupils and the views of parents. 

Our school welcomes and encourages diversity and individuality, while emphasising 

our common commitment to moral values such as honesty, respect for others, 

compassion and justice.   

It is a fundamental principal of our school that all who are involved in the life of our 

school, both have the right to be respected as individuals and carry the responsibility 

to act in a considerate and respectful manner towards others.   

We implement the Highland Council policy for Equal Opportunities and have our own 

Equalities and Diversity Policy which seeks to ensure that all pupils have access to 
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the full range of educational experiences available within the resources of the school.  

We are firmly committed to the elimination of any form of discrimination on the 

grounds of race, religion, gender or disability. 

 

Expressive Arts 

The expressive arts foster imagination and creativity and provide opportunities for 
children and young people to develop a wide range of technical, presentational and 
performance skills, to think creatively and be proactive and enterprising within 
meaningful and relevant contexts.   

 
Through experiences in art and design, dance, drama and music, children and young 
people will learn to:  

• express themselves in different ways and be creative  

• experience enjoyment (and contribute to other people’s enjoyment) through 
creative and expressive performance and presentation  

• develop important skills specific to the expressive arts and transferable skills  

• develop an appreciation of aesthetic and cultural values, identities and ideas  
and, for some, prepare for advanced learning and future careers by building 

foundations for excellence in the expressive arts. 

 

Instrumental Tuition 

Selection for lessons is made when vacancies in various classes occur. This normally 

happens at the P4 or P5 stage, although can sometimes be earlier.  Notices of the 

vacancies are circulated to parents who can then ask for their child to be tested if they 

wish to have instrumental lessons. Final selection to study an instrument is made by 

the appropriate instructor.  
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School Improvement Plan 

Schools within Highland Council complete a School Improvement Plan which is 

approved by the Education Office prior to circulation to Parent Councils, parents and 

the wider community.  

Our Standards and Quality Report is published each year and reviews our progress 

with the identified priorities from the previous year.    Below is a summary of our report 

for last session: 

Our Improvement Journey Headlines 

Session 2023/24 

These projects are linked to the vision and priorities for Scottish Education based on delivering excellence 

and equity.  Parent/Carer information is available here.   

Improvement Project 1: 

Primary focus: Understanding and Improving Assessment & Moderation Strategies Within BGE 

Year of Project: 3 

Purpose: To develop a more consistant approach towards the application of the Benchmarks and develop a 
shared understanding of what is required for achievement of a level..   
Progress and impact: 

Content: 

✓ Staff have had training and opportunities for professional dialogue around the moderation cycle.  

✓ Moderation of numeracy has taken place across the Campus at first, second and third levels. 

✓ Opportunities for engagement between primary and secondary staff have facilitated improved 

opportunities for sharing information.  

Impact 

✓ Staff are able to make more secure judgement of pupil attainment in terms of writing and making 

progress in this for numeracy. 

✓ There is clear progression from primary to secondary with better information sharing in place 

 

Next steps: 

• Ensure moderation pieces are generated from normal day to day classwork and include 
consideration of the pupils’ next steps to inform the next stage in teaching. 

• Identify an opportunity for moderation with secondary, and for P7 & secondary teachers to visit each 
other. 

• Continue moderation through CCMs with a particular focus on numeracy. 
 

Improvement Project 2: 

Primary focus: Equity & Excellence 

Year of Project: 1 

Purpose: Address potential gaps in learning linked to poverty and ensure all children are encouraged 
and supported to achieve their full potential.  

Progress and impact: 

Content: 

• Teachers have been facilitated to attend Child Plan meetings. 

• Teachers and pupils co-construct clear targets 

• Parents are supported to help their children with identified areas 
 

Impact 

• Professionals work together to support pupils effectively 

• Pupils know what they are working towards and how to achieve this 

https://www.education.gov.scot/parentzone/Documents/NPFS_NIF.pdf
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• We are able to target parental support for learning 
 

 
Next steps: 

• Continue to identify issues, including those linked to poverty, which may impact on learning & identify 
ways to address these.  Develop a programme to facilitate parental support with their child’s learning. 

 

Our School Improvement Plan priorities from the current session are as follows. 

School Improvement Plan for session 25/26 will be published in June 25. 

Improvement Priority Title 

 

• Re-establishing our ELC including 

the proposed provision for 2 year 

old children. 

• Numeracy across the curriculum 

including moderation. 

• Developing our understanding of 

our rights through our H&WB 

curriculum. 

 

 

The following websites contain further information on school progress and attainment:  

https://education.gov.scot/inspection-reports/highland  

https://education.gov.scot/parentzone/my-school/school-information-

dashboard/ 

 

Assessment and Reporting to Parents 

As a school, we seek to provide information to pupils, parents and staff to assist in the 

effectiveness of learning and teaching process and in raising attainment. 

Teachers will use the assessment process as an evaluative, diagnostic and formative tool to 

provide evidence of pupil attainment and progress and to inform learning and teaching 

approaches and pupil targets. 

Pupils should view the assessment process as a motivating experience which takes place 

within the overall context of a supportive school.  Pupils should make use of feedback, in all 

its forms to inform next steps for the improvement of their own learning. 

Parents will receive feedback on their son or daughter’s progress through pupil reports, 

progress checks, and target setting information. 

https://education.gov.scot/inspection-reports/highland
https://education.gov.scot/parentzone/my-school/school-information-dashboard/
https://education.gov.scot/parentzone/my-school/school-information-dashboard/
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Pupils will reflect on their progress, achievement and best work on their profiles. 

Progress 

Parents wishing to enquire about a pupil's progress are invited to get in touch with Mrs 

MacKintosh 

 

Learning Support and Special Educational Needs 

• Children with Special Educational needs are integrated into mainstream 
provision and supported in their local school wherever possible. 

• For pupils with particular needs which cannot be met by their local school, there 
is the option of attending another Highland school where specialist staff are 
available. In these cases, the Education Department, working with the child's 
parents, will make arrangements for the child to attend the appropriate 
establishment. 

• For most children who require additional support for their learning, their support 
will be planned and monitored using an individualised education programme.  

• A multi-agency approach is used to ensure that children with special needs, 
and their families, receive appropriate support. 

• The needs of gifted pupils may be addressed by making specific arrangements 
in specialised areas, such as music, dance and drama. 

• If the authority judges that a child had additional support needs, which are long 
term and significant and which require co-ordinated support, the authority 
must, by law, consider whether to compile a co-ordinated support plan. 
 

Work within each class is organised to ensure that each pupil is given work appropriate 

to his or her ability.  

School Policy 

The school’s policy is to support pupils with additional support needs alongside their 

peer group, in the normal classroom setting.  The class teacher and learning support 

staff normally provide individually targeted work, at a level accessible to the child and 

designed to support their learning progress. Where appropriate, pupils may also be 

given individualised support out with the classroom – for example in small reading 

groups. 

 

Additional Support Needs 

Class/Subject teachers, in conjunction with Additional Support Needs Teachers monitor the 

progress of pupils with additional support. The needs of such pupils are generally catered for 

within the normal curriculum but with specialist advice and support as required. If necessary, 

a child’s plan may be put in place to help plan, organise, monitor and regularly review a child’s 

progress.  Parents and pupils will be involved in these procedures and in reviews.  More 

information can be found about the Highland Council model for support and child’s plans at: 

http://www.highland.gov.uk/downloads/file/230/highland_practice_model_-

_delivering_additional_support_for_learners 

http://www.highland.gov.uk/downloads/file/230/highland_practice_model_-_delivering_additional_support_for_learners
http://www.highland.gov.uk/downloads/file/230/highland_practice_model_-_delivering_additional_support_for_learners
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 http://www.highland.gov.uk/download/downloads/id/11/co-ordinated_support_plan 

 

Sometimes a Children’s Service Worker will be involved in supporting a child. A Children’s 

Service Worker is often based at the school and will generally focus on more social and 

emotional needs rather than issues about the curriculum or classroom learning. They: 

• Work in collaboration with the support team in school. 

• Work to support families in their own communities. 

• Work with individual pupils and small groups - offering a further level of support. 

 

Parents/Carers will always be involved in discussions about any additional support being 

suggested for their child and any need that may be identified within the school.  

Highland Council would seek to work in partnership with parents at all times, but sometimes 

you will have a concern that you don’t feel is being addressed, or will want to talk to 

someone out with the school. Should you have any concerns that your child’s additional 

needs are not being met, you should contact your child’s named person in the first instance 

and/or the Headteacher. If your concerns continue, there are a number of means of resolving 

difficulties and disputes and information on this can be found at: 

 

http://www.highland.gov.uk/info/886/schools_additional_support_needs/1/support_for_learne

rs 

 

There are a range of organisations which provide advice, further information and 

support to parents of children and young people with additional support needs.   

These include: 

Support for Learners Website  

Enquire – the Scottish advice and information service for additional support for 

learning http://enquire.org.uk/  

My Rights, My Say – an advocacy and advice service for young people over 12 with 

additional support needs http://enquire.org.uk/myrightsmysay/ 

(Scottish Independent Advocacy Alliance, an advocacy service to support parents 

and children 

 Scottish Child Law Centre, an organisation providing free legal advice to young 

people 

https://hcpc.scot/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/Highland-Child-Protection-and-

GIRFEC-Guidance-2024-FINAL.pdf - for information about ongoing support, 

including pastoral support 

http://www.highland.gov.uk/download/downloads/id/11/co-ordinated_support_plan
http://www.highland.gov.uk/info/886/schools_additional_support_needs/1/support_for_learners
http://www.highland.gov.uk/info/886/schools_additional_support_needs/1/support_for_learners
https://www.highland.gov.uk/info/886/schools_-_additional_support_needs/1/support_for_learners
http://enquire.org.uk/
http://enquire.org.uk/myrightsmysay/
http://www.siaa.org.uk/
http://www.sclc.org.uk/
https://hcpc.scot/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/Highland-Child-Protection-and-GIRFEC-Guidance-2024-FINAL.pdf
https://hcpc.scot/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/Highland-Child-Protection-and-GIRFEC-Guidance-2024-FINAL.pdf
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Complaints and Requests for Service 

If a parent has any concerns they should contact their child’s Named Person in the 

first instance, Jane MacKintosh or the Head Teacher for more serious issues.    

 

The school will always endeavour to resolve issues by listening to parents and seeking 

solutions in partnership. Should a situation not be resolved, parents can contact Mrs 

Mhairi MacDonald, the Area Education and Learning Manager. 

Please note that transport is not a school responsibility and any queries should be 

addressed to the Transport Development Officer, Highland Council, Glenurquhart 

Road, Inverness, IV3 5NX, or public.transport@highland.gov.uk. 

 

Extra Curricular Activities 

A number of school clubs and additional activities are provided for the interest, 

development and well-being of the children. 

Additional Sports and other Activities may include: 

• Badminton 

• Football 

• Rugby 

• Sports Day 

• Swimming 

• Scripture Union 
 

 

 

 

 

 

  

mailto:public.transport@highland.gov.uk
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 Section Three: Additional Information 

 

Educational Visits/Excursion 

Throughout their time at Melvich Primary School, pupils will be provided with the 

opportunity to visit places which are of particular educational value.  Often these visits 

will be linked to the theme which the pupils are studying. 

Pupils may be asked to contribute toward a school trip, to a maximum specified 

amount. Vehicles with seatbelts are used for school trips. 

Where possible, during their year in P7, pupils will be offered the opportunity to take 

part on an Outdoor Adventure Trip. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Achievements 

Class teachers may award house points and certificates to pupils who have shown 

effort in work and behaviour. Photographs of achievements both in and out with school 

are displayed on the “Achievement Board” in the school hall.  These achievements are 

then shared during assemblies.  

A Sports Day shield is awarded to the winning House, at the end of year assembly 

each year. 

 

Homework 

All children receive work to be carried out at home.  

At Melvich Primary School, homework will be given for the following reasons: 

• To encourage each child to become more responsible for his or her own 

learning. 

• To raise your child’s level of attainment. 

• To practise and extend work done in school. 

 

Whole school trip to Thurdistoft 

Farm to support our "Farm to 

Fork" project. 



26 
 

• To enable parents to see what their child is doing in school. 

• To give parents the opportunity to become involved in their child's learning. 

 

Homework can be a useful link between home and school and can help parents 

understand the work of the class and the skills and abilities of their child. Parental 

supervision and involvement with homework is expected and has been proved to be 

beneficial to the child's progress. 

Parental supervision and involvement with homework is expected and has been 

proved to be beneficial to the child's progress.  

Pupils will never be asked to initiate a new concept at home without already having 

been taught the appropriate skills or having performed similar tasks with teacher 

supervision and guidance. Consequently, homework consists mainly of consolidation 

and preparation work and gives pupils a chance to develop study techniques. 

At various times throughout the year teachers will identify individuals or groups of 

children who would benefit from additional work. A homework diary will be issued to 

each child in the Second Level Class at the beginning of each session to help with 

planning. 

Your help with homework makes an important contribution to your child's progress and 

your involvement can help to improve his or her confidence in learning both in and out 

of school. 

Please contact the school if you have any questions regarding homework. 

 

School Discipline and Positive Behaviour 

Discipline is essential to good learning situations.  The general aim of the school is to 

provide an atmosphere of mutual respect and collective responsibility.  Pupils, parents 

and teachers all have an important part to play in producing this.  The rules of the 

school are of a common-sense nature, bearing in mind the interest and safety of all 

concerned.  

We hope to work in partnership with parents on concerns regarding discipline. The 

school is a community, which exists to promote the education of all its pupils. 

Everyone must abide by certain guidelines and standards of behaviour if the school 

is to operate efficiently. 

We try to teach discipline by example and encouragement.  However, persistent and 

repeated misbehaviour will not be tolerated.  Under these circumstances a pupil will 

be given clear and adequate warning beforehand that there will be sanctions should 

such behaviour continue. Parents will be contacted when the Head Teacher takes 

disciplinary action. 
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In extreme cases, exclusion may be the final option. There are detailed procedures to 

be followed in such cases, and parents are involved at almost every stage. In these 

circumstances, parents will be advised well in advance, unless the pupil's actions have 

been severe enough to warrant instant exclusion from the school. 

Our Anti-Bullying and Positive Behaviour Policies are currently being reviewed.  

Please contact the school office for further information.  The council’s anti-bullying 

policy can be found at: 

https://www.highland.gov.uk/downloads/file/19358/anti_bullying_-

_guidance_for_schools 

 

Code of Conduct 

Certain standards of behaviour are expected from all members of the school 

community. 

General 

• Since pupils are encouraged to visit the toilets during the interval and lunchtime, 
they should not be visiting the toilets or waiting around for other pupils in the toilet 
areas.  

• When on outings and visits, pupils should conduct themselves in the same 
manner as employed in school, remembering that they are representatives of the 
school. 

• Consistently inappropriate behaviour, or a serious incident in school (especially 
during sports or games) may result in an individual not then being allowed to 
represent the school as a member of a particular school team, for example, 
basketball or football. Pupils should be demonstrating good sportsmanship 
consistently if they intend to represent the school as team players. 

• Pupils should not be in school during lunchtimes or interval unless under 
supervision by a member of staff. 

• Pupils should not take expensive toys/belongings to school, or large sums of 
money. (See the School Brochure section on Personal Property) 
 

Behavior in school and class 

• Pupils should behave towards each other in the same way, as they would like to 
be treated by others. 

• Pupils should be polite and courteous to each other, members of staff, any 
member of the school community, and to any visitors. 

• Pupils should carry out all instructions given by members of staff. Pupils should 
accept that teachers are trying to help the individual and class to learn and should 
therefore co-operate with the staff. 

• Pupils should not run within the school building for reasons of safety to 
themselves and others. 

• Pupils should never be standing or climbing above floor level during the school 
day, unless under a teacher's direct supervision. 

https://www.highland.gov.uk/downloads/file/19358/anti_bullying_-_guidance_for_schools
https://www.highland.gov.uk/downloads/file/19358/anti_bullying_-_guidance_for_schools
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• Care should be taken of all books, equipment, buildings and grounds so that 
everyone obtains benefit from their use. Pupils should report any loss, damage 
or malfunction of equipment to a member of staff.  

• Pupils should not remove/replace equipment from the school unless asked to do 
so by a teacher/support staff member. 

Pupils must endeavour to keep their work areas tidy and litter free. Pupils should tidy 

up quickly and correctly when given time to do so 

 

Arriving and Leaving the school grounds 

• A proper standard of behaviour is expected from pupils on all modes of 

transport or when walking to and from school. 

• Punctuality and good attendance is expected, although the occasional late 

arrival for lessons may be excusable if given suitable explanation by the pupil 

and/or parent(s) concerned. 

Pupils Leaving during school hours 

• Pupils may not leave the building or the school grounds during the school day 
without the deputy head teacher's knowledge and permission. 

• Parents who have written (or telephoned) requesting their child to leave the 
school during the day should collect their child from the school office reception 
desk and MUST sign the designated book. 
 

Inclement weather – arrangements within school 

• The Head Teacher or teaching staff decide whether pupils are allowed outside or 
remain indoors at interval and lunchtimes depending upon the weather situation.  

• The H ead Teacher or teaching staff will decide whether or not pupils are allowed 
access to the field, or other areas of the school grounds. 

 

Playground 

• Pupils should not climb on walls, fences or trees surrounding the school.  

• Pupils should ensure that they store any equipment and games away 
correctly when they have finished with the items, especially when they have 
been using them outdoors. 

• Pupils should put litter in the bins provided. Should litter become a problem in 
school, we may ask that certain items (for example, crisps) are not taken to 
school. 

• In the Spring and Summer Terms the children may bring their bicycles and 
scooters to school to ride them during playtimes, they MUST wear a safety 
helmet and only ride their own equipment for matters of safety.   

 

N.B. Parents will be contacted immediately if a pupil is rude or uses inappropriate 

language or gestures towards any member of staff or towards other pupils or is 

involved in fighting/bullying (physical or verbal). 
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The School Rules can be found as an Appendix.  

It would be appreciated if parents could contribute to the development and review of 

the school rules, and support both their children and the school staff in their efforts to 

secure conformance with the rules. It is also hoped that parents will support the school 

staff in their efforts to deal fairly with children. 

Please try to support children as objectively as possible (children do not always 

perceive events in the same way as adults, and parents can help them to see things 

– for example – from the teacher’s point of view). 

Whilst we recognise that mobile telephones do provide security for individuals, they 

are not permitted within the class areas. Pupils should leave their telephones in the 

office during school hours.  

When paying large sums of money for items such as bus trips, book club, sweatshirts 

etc. in cash, parents are asked to ensure that money is sent to school in an appropriate 

package. Cheques should be made payable to Melvich School Fund for the above.  

Parents wishing to pay by cheque for school meals and music tuition should make the 

cheque payable to Highland Council.  

Pupils need only take as much money as they need for the tuck shop.   

In the event of a pupil causing damage to any part of the school, a contribution towards 

its repair may be requested. 

 

Lost property 

Items will be held in the main office until claimed. All items of clothing and 

accessories such as hats, schoolbags, PE kits, packed lunch boxes etc. MUST be 

marked with the pupil’s name to avoid property going missing. 

 

Canteen 

Healthy snacks are available each day during morning break time.  We promote 

healthy eating at all times and would appreciate your continued support with this. We 

would therefore ask pupils not to bring lollipops, hard-boiled sweets in to school as 

they can lead to choking. 

 

 

School Meals 

The school lunches provided by the school catering service are designed to be well 

balanced, with a good selection of vegetables and fruit available: therefore, healthy 

choices are very much in evidence in all menus. The current price of a meal is £2.40.  
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A choice of hot dishes and sweets are offered daily.  A menu is issued at the beginning 

of each term so that pupils and parents can see what is on offer.  

Parents should be aware that they could request a special diet for their children if 

there are medical or religious reasons for doing so. Parents of pupils with special 

dietary requirements are asked to contact the head teacher so that arrangements 

can be made with the School Cook. A vegetarian menu is also available from the 

school office. 

 

Free School Meals & Clothing Support 

Free school meals are available to all P1-P5 pupils and those whose parents are in 

receipt of Income Support and/or Job Seekers Allowance (income based) or Tax 

Credits or if you are an asylum seeker receiving support under part v1 of the 

Immigration and Asylum Act 1999.  Application forms are available from 

http://www.highland.gov.uk/info/899/schools_-

_grants_and_benefits/10/free_school_meals_and_assistance_with_cloth

ing 

 

Guidance notes for Specific Types of Diet 

Severe Food Allergies 

Some food allergies can be serious or even fatal. Nut allergy is the best known, but it 

can apply to any food in a particular case. Some parents may wish to send their child 

to school with a nutritious food that is a known allergen to another child. Schools 

should allow children to do this. For example, nuts are a good source of unsaturated 

fats, soluble fibre and vitamin E, all nutrients associated with a decreased risk of 

degenerative diseases.  In schools where there is a child with a severe food allergy, 

it is unlikely that it is practical to make the school an “Allergy free zone”. This would 

give false re-assurance that cannot be guaranteed in practice. For example, schools 

cannot guarantee that every cereal bar in every packed lunch is nut free. The child 

with a severe allergy must be taught by parents and the school staff not to swap food 

with other children. The school should discuss with parents’ appropriate ways of 

reducing the chances of exposure to the offending substance (e.g. cleaning 

protocol). 

 

Packed Lunches 

We also cater for pupils taking packed lunches by providing seating for them. Should 

children prefer packed lunches, parents can make these healthy by providing well 

balanced alternatives to chocolate biscuits, sugary drinks and sweets such as dates, 

yoghurt, raisins, fruit, cherry tomatoes, carrot sticks, pure fruit drinks or mineral water. 

http://www.highland.gov.uk/info/899/schools_-_grants_and_benefits/10/free_school_meals_and_assistance_with_clothing
http://www.highland.gov.uk/info/899/schools_-_grants_and_benefits/10/free_school_meals_and_assistance_with_clothing
http://www.highland.gov.uk/info/899/schools_-_grants_and_benefits/10/free_school_meals_and_assistance_with_clothing
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When providing fillings for sandwiches parents should bear in mind that lunch boxes 

will be stored in the warmth of the school during the morning and may prefer to avoid 

meat fillings or pack the lunch in a cool bag or include an ice pack in the box. Cheese, 

salad, pizza and pasta in sauce are less likely to be affected by bacteria in warm 

conditions. 

 

School Uniform 

Pupils in the school are encouraged to wear school uniform for the following reasons: 

• A uniform creates a level playing field, a sense of identity and common 
purpose.  

• A uniform reduces some differences between pupils, thereby reducing some 
of the causes of isolation and bullying. 

• A uniform improves the self-esteem of particular groups of pupils 

• It generates pride in personal appearance, encourages tidiness and discipline 
and improves the image of the school in the community.  

• It ensures that pupils are not under pressure to wear the latest fashions. 

• A uniform improves security by making it easier to identify who does and who 
does not belong to the school. 

 
Pupils attending primary and nursery school will be expected to wear school uniform. 

The school uniform consists of the following items: 

➢ turquoise polo shirt 
➢ black trousers, skirt or pinafore dress 
➢ black cardigan, sweatshirt or fleece 
➢ black sweatshirt/fleece 
➢ black shoes 

 

Gym Kit 

➢  black shorts 
➢ white t-shirt 
➢ suitable footwear 

 
Items can be purchased from Highland Workwear 

https://www.highlandworkwear.com/melvich-primary-school-82-c.asp 

with the school logo already embroidered onto them.  We also have a small stock of 

second-hand uniform available in school – please contact your child’s teacher or Mrs 

Macintosh for more information. 

All parents are asked to remember that the only acceptable logo is that of the school 

badge. 

https://www.highlandworkwear.com/melvich-primary-school-82-c.asp
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Children will be expected to wear ‘indoor’ shoes in the classroom. 

Parents are requested to ensure that every item of clothing is clearly labelled with 

the pupil's name and class to prevent items going missing. 

 

Pupils’ Supervision 

Teachers can neither guarantee nor practically provide supervision before and after 

the normal school day.  We would therefore ask that pupils do not arrive at school 

more than 10 minutes before starting time. Pupils transported to school by bus arrive 

at school no more than 15 minutes before starting time. This is in agreement with the 

education authority. 

 

Medical Information/Health Care 

Administration of Medicines 

National Guidance on the Administration of Medicines in Schools has been issued by 

the Scottish Government. https://www.gov.scot/publications/supporting-children-

young-people-healthcare-needs-schools/ 

This guidance is based on a number of common principles that will be consistently 

applied when identifying, supporting and reviewing the healthcare needs of children 

and young people in Highland schools to enable them to make the most of their 

learning.  

Under Article 24 of the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child, all 

children have a right to the highest attainable standard of health and to health care 

services that help them attain this. Article 7 of the United Nations Convention on the 

Rights of Persons with Disabilities states that children with disabilities have the right 

to express their views freely on all matters affecting them. The arrangements for 

each individual will therefore take account of the health professionals' advice, the 

pupil’s views and, where appropriate, their parent's views.  

NHS Highland, Highland Council and school staff will work collaboratively to ensure 

that pupils receive the service they need in the way most appropriate to their 

personal circumstances. 

We will work with pupils and parents/carers to support the healthcare in our school, 

making reasonable adjustments that children and young people with healthcare 

needs might need and require. 

https://www.gov.scot/publications/supporting-children-young-people-healthcare-needs-schools/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/supporting-children-young-people-healthcare-needs-schools/
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Where appropriate, we will make arrangements for staff providing healthcare to 

pupils to receive appropriate training from a health professional, or other accredited 

source in the care they are providing. 

Assistance with intimate care may be needed by children in any school and this will 

be provided if required to support these needs quickly and with respect for children's 

privacy, dignity and rights. 

If your child requires medication, please note that this will only be administered by 

staff when there is clear written guidance from a parent/carer, providing: 

• The name of the medicine, the quantity of the medicine to be given, the time it 

has to be given. 

• As far as possible prescriptive medication should be given at home by 

parents/carers. If it is required to be given in school, the medication should be 

unopen, clearly marked with the directions from the pharmacist and administered 

as part of an agreed medical protocol. 

 

Minor Injuries 

School will only deal with minor cuts and bruises; these will be cleaned and a plaster 

applied. If your child is injured, falls or becomes unwell during the school day you or 

the emergency contact you have provided, will always be contacted and you may be 

advised to collect your child from school. 

 

Health Care 

The school health team, working in partnership with parents and teacher, carries out 

assessments to attain the best level of health for all school children. 

 

Head Lice 

Should any pupil at school be identified as having head lice, the parents of the specific 

child will be contacted immediately and advised to obtain medication from the chemist 

for use at home. All parents are advised to check their child’s hair regularly and use a 

comb specially designed for the removal of head lice. This procedure is in line with 

Highland Council Policy. 

 

Drugs education 

In accordance with the Scottish Executive guidelines and Highland Council 

Education Department policy and practice and in common with all Highland schools, 
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this school has in place procedures for dealing safely and effectively with drug-

related incidents. 

Parents of pupils involved will be informed whenever an incident occurs which involves 

possessing, using or selling illegal or controlled drugs or volatile substances: 

• In or around the school premises 

• During school lunchtime or after-hours' activities including visits and excursions 

• On vehicles contracted by Highland council for transporting school pupils to and 
from school or school activities. 

 

Parents should note that the local police will be involved in all instances where the 

drug(s) in question are illegal or controlled substances not prescribed to the possessor.  

The attention of parents is also drawn to our school policy on Drugs Education and 

Procedures for dealing with specific incidents. 

Further information can be obtained by contacting the Head Teacher. 

 

Sex Education 

Our Health Education Programme relates to all stages within the school and is based 

on national guidelines.  It incorporates advice on Sex Education and the purpose of 

this part of the Health Education Programme is to provide knowledge and 

understanding of the nature of sexuality and the processes of human reproduction, 

within the context of relationships based on love and respect. 

Certain key features permeate our programme, including: 

• Coping with Feelings 

• Respect for Others 

• Making Informed Choices 

• Ways of Keeping Safe 
 
How will parents be consulted? 

An effective programme of education about Sex and Relationships is best built on 

parents and schools working in partnership and assuming shared responsibilities.  We 

aim to keep parents informed about the nature and purpose of the learning programme 

their children will follow, and to seek parents’ views at appropriate times.  Any parents 

who do have any questions or concerns should contact the Head Teacher directly. 

 

Fire Precautions 

Every pupil and member of staff should be conversant with Fire Drill procedure.  

Visiting Specialist Teachers are advised when they first arrive in school.  Pupils are 
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instructed on how to react in the event of fire, which route to take to leave any part of 

the building and where to assemble in the playground.  Consequently, in order to keep 

aware of these instructions, fire drills are held at least once per term.  Fire Drill 

procedure notices are posted throughout the school. 

 

 

Parental Access to Records 

Access to Pupil Records 

The Pupils’ Educational Records (Scotland) Regulations 2003 extend to parents the 

right of access (with certain specific exceptions) to any record held by the Authority 

in relation to their child.  Parents may make application to the Headteacher. 

 

Data Protection Legislation  

Information on pupils, parent and guardians is stored on a computer system and may 

be used for teaching, registration, assessment and other administrative duties.  The 

information is protected by data protection legislation and may only be disclosed in 

accordance with the codes of practice.   

 

Transferring Educational data about pupils 

The Scottish Government and its partners collect and use information about pupils 

through the Pupil Census to help to improve education across Scotland. This note 

explains why we need this information, how we use it and what we do to protect the 

information supplied to us. Further information can be obtained from 

http://www.gov.scot/Topics/Statistics/ScotXed.   

 

Data policy 

Information about pupils’ education is collected through our statistical surveys in 

partnership between the Scottish Government and Local Authorities through the 

ScotXed Programme which aims to help schools and Local Authorities by supporting 

efficient collection, processing and dissemination of statistical information.  The 

Scottish Government then provides analysis of the data to support research, 

planning, management and monitoring of education services as well as to produce 

National Statistics publications.  

 

http://www.gov.scot/Topics/Statistics/ScotXed
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Education data within Scottish Government is managed effectively by secure 

systems and is exploited as a valuable corporate resource, subject to confidentiality 

restraints.  As part of its data policy, Scottish Government will not publish or make 

publicly available any information that allows individual pupils to be identified, nor will 

data be used by Scottish Government to take any actions in respect of individuals. 

Data is held securely and no information on individual pupils can or would be made 

publicly available by Scottish Government.   

The individual data collected by Scottish Government through the Pupil 

Census is used for statistical and research purposes only.   

 

Information on why we collect data about pupils and who we share this data with can 

be found in Highland Council’s Privacy Notice which is available here:  

https://www.highland.gov.uk/directory_record/1095920/enrol_your_child_at_a_school 

 

Why do we need your data? 

In order to make the best decisions about how to improve our education service, 

Scottish Government, education authorities and other partners such as the SQA and 

Skills Development Scotland need accurate, up-to-date data about our pupils.   We 

are keen to help all our pupils do well in all aspects of school life and achieve better 

examination results.  Accurate and up-to-date data allows us to: 

 

• Plan and deliver better policies for the benefit of all pupils. 

• Plan and deliver better policies for the benefit of specific groups of pupils.  

• Better understand some of the factors which influence pupil attainment and 
achievement. 

• Share good practice. 

• Target resources better. 

• Enhance the quality of research to improve the lives of young people in 
Scotland. 

 
 
Your data protection rights 

The collection, transfer, processing and sharing of ScotXed data is done in 

accordance with data protection legislation. We also comply with the National 

Statistics Code of Practice requirements and other legislation related to safeguarding 

the confidentiality of data. Data protection legislation gives you the right to know how 

we will use your data.  This note can give only a brief description of how we use 

data.  Fuller details of each individual ScotXed survey, including the purpose of each 

and the published data, can be found on the ScotXed website  

https://www.highland.gov.uk/directory_record/1095920/enrol_your_child_at_a_school


37 
 

http://www.gov.scot/Topics/Statistics/ScotXed/SchoolEducation  

 

Scottish Government works with a range of partners including Education Scotland, 

Skills Development Scotland and the SQA. On occasion, in order to help meet our 

aim of improving the life of young people in Scotland, we may make individual data 

available to partners such as the National Registers of Scotland to carry out research 

relating to the national population census and also academic institutions and 

organisations to carry out additional research and statistical analysis to meet their 

own official responsibilities. Any sharing of data will be done under the strict control 

of Scottish Government, and will be consistent with our data policy. This will ensure 

that no individual level data will be made public as a result of the data sharing and 

that these data will not be used to take any actions in respect of an individual. 

Decisions on the sharing of data will be taken in consultation with relevant 

colleagues and individuals within and outwith Scottish Government. At all times 

pupils’ rights under the Data Protection Act and other relevant legislation will be 

ensured. 

 

 

Concerns 

If you have any concerns about the ScotXed data collections you can email the Head 

of Schools Analysis at ScotXed@scotland.gsi.gov.uk or write to The ScotXed 

Support Office, Area 2D, Victoria Quay, Leith, EH6 6QQ. Alternative versions of this 

page are available, on request from the ScotXed Support Office, in other languages, 

audio tape, Braille and large print. 

 

Equal Opportunities 

For up-to-date information please see:  

http://www.highland.gov.uk/info/751/equality_diversity_and_citizenship/313/equal_op

portunities 

https://www.gov.scot/publications/guidance-presumption-provide-education-

mainstream-setting/pages/1/ 

 

In summary, our activities in school should ensure that we: 

Eliminate unlawful discrimination, advance equality of opportunity, promote good 

relations.  Activities should not discriminate against any of the following ‘protected 

http://www.gov.scot/Topics/Statistics/ScotXed/SchoolEducation
mailto:ScotXed@scotland.gsi.gov.uk
http://www.highland.gov.uk/info/751/equality_diversity_and_citizenship/313/equal_opportunities
http://www.highland.gov.uk/info/751/equality_diversity_and_citizenship/313/equal_opportunities
https://www.gov.scot/publications/guidance-presumption-provide-education-mainstream-setting/pages/1/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/guidance-presumption-provide-education-mainstream-setting/pages/1/
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characteristics’ age, disability, race, religion or belief, sex, sexual orientation, gender 

reassignment, pregnancy and maternity. 

 

The United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child has now been incorporated 

into Scots Law. To find out more about this and the rights for all children in Scotland, 

you can access information here. 

 

Parental Partnership 

At Melvich Primary School, we see ourselves in partnership with parents in the 

education of their children, working together to develop a child to the best of his/her 

potential. 

The school welcomes the opportunity to develop close links with parents to encourage 

in each pupil a respectful and caring attitude towards others, a determination to 

achieve excellence in all areas of the curriculum and responsibility for their own good 

behaviour. 

Notes and bulletins are sent home with pupils on a regular basis and sometimes 

include a tear-off section which we would ask parents to complete and return to school 

as soon as possible. It is hoped that all parents will take an active interest in their 

children’s education. 

Parental assistance with excursions, evening events, concerts and fund raising is both 

desirable and valued. 

We recognise and are obliged to emphasise the necessity for complete confidentiality 

in matters regarding pupils, parents and school. 

It would be appreciated if parents could encourage their children in practical ways to 

get to school on time and take responsibility for the safety of their children to and from 

school. 

We hope that parents will support their children by discussing their progress – for 

example, through speaking about homework, listening to children talking about their 

learning, showing supportive interest in children’s progress reports from school. 

Parents' interviews are held twice per session, the second of which comes after the 

issue of the written Progress Report on each pupil.  This allows parents the opportunity 

to discuss details contained within the report for the current year.  Parents are advised 

of appointment times well in advance. 

The school maintains an open-door policy towards parents at all times. The normal 

procedures for discussing a concern relating to your child, or more specifically the 

school are as follows: 

 

https://www.gov.scot/publications/statutory-guidance-part-2-uncrc-incorporation-scotland-act-2024/pages/3/
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1. Discuss the issue with your child’s class teacher, by making an appointment 
either directly or through the office. 

2. Should you remain dissatisfied as a result of your conversation with the class 
teacher, you should make an arrangement to discuss the matter with the head 
teacher. 

 

Additional information can be found on the Parentline: 

 https://www.children1st.org.uk/help-for-families/parentline-scotland/. 

It must be stressed that an issue should never be left unresolved. Staff in the school 

are always available to discuss an issue that is important to you. They are there to 

help when they can. 

Useful information for parents and how to get involved in your child’s education, how 

to support the school, information on curriculum developments can all be found at 

Parent zone:  http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/parentzone/ 

 

School and Community Links 

The school has close links with the community as follows;   

The school and its grounds are available for local groups out with school hours. This 

can be arranged through Highland Council's Letting Procedures. Individuals or groups 

should contact the school office for details and be given the necessary forms, which 

have to be completed. 

Work experience pupils from Melvich and Thurso High Schools assist in school as part 

of their education. 

Parents are invited to assist in various ways within the school and on Educational 

Visits. 

 

Parent Council 

This school has a Parent Council and all parents are members of the wider Parent 

Forum.  All parents are warmly welcomed to join the Parent Council and contribute 

towards the wider life of the school in this way. 

The Education Department maintains an electoral roll of parents for each school in 

Highland. It should be noted that entry on the register is automatic. All parents are 

automatically members of the school Parent Forum. 

 

The list of current Parent Council members, and how to make contact with them, can 

be found in Appendix. 

https://www.children1st.org.uk/help-for-families/parentline-scotland/
http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/parentzone/
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Notification of meetings and the subsequent minutes are on the school notice board. 

 

Transport 

Authority Policy 

Children under eight years of age may be expected to walk up to two miles to school 

and children of eight years and over may be expected to walk up to three miles. 

Children out-with these distances are entitled to free conveyance to and from school 

and parents should apply accordingly by means of the appropriate form which may be 

obtained from the school office. 

Bus passes are issued to pupils where suitable public transport exists, and contract 

transport is arranged where there is no suitable public transport.  Vacant seats on 

contract transport may be allocated to pupils on a concessionary basis, although there 

are no available seats at the present time 

Where a parent who resides less than two miles from the delineated area school 

considers that on the grounds of safety the journey to school is unreasonable for 

his/her child to undertake, she/he may apply to the Executive Chief Officer for 

Education and Learning for consideration to be given to the provision of transport.  

This applies only where no suitable public transport is available. 

Application forms are available from Highland Council Education Department and 

are also available online. Otherwise, parents can contact the school office. 

 

Emergency Closures 

In the event of the school having to close due to an emergency e.g. adverse weather 

conditions putting pupils at risk, heating failure, etc., the procedures are as follows 

It is the responsibility of parents or carers to decide if a pupil should attempt to travel 

to school, by transport or on foot, in adverse weather conditions.  The Education 

Authority encourages full attendance at school but in severe weather conditions the 

safety of pupils is the priority. 

Adverse Weather – School Closures 

The previous dial-in phone service to inform parents of school closures has been 

withdrawn by Vodaphone.  Instead parents can obtain information on the Highland 

Council school closures webpage  http://www.highland.gov.uk/schoolclosures 

This is in addition to schools’ own arrangements in place for informing parents of 

school closures.  In the first instance, we notify parents through the Campus 

Facebook page and via the Seesaw app.  If you are in doubt, please contact the 

school directly or check the council website.   

http://www.highland.gov.uk/schoolclosures
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For pupils using school transport 

• Parents should advise their children on how long they should wait at the pickup 
point for their transport. This will depend on the prevailing weather conditions and 
the availability of shelter at the pick-up point.  During adverse weather conditions 
no pupil is expected to wait longer than twenty minutes past the normal “pick-up” 
time. 

• Parents should note differences between contract vehicles and public service 
vehicles.  Drivers of contract vehicles are advised not to drop off children where 
there is any doubt that they may not safely reach home or other place of shelter.  
Drivers of public service vehicles must travel their normal routes and cannot make 
special provision for the individual pupils. 

• Where parents are concerned about weather conditions at “drop-off” points, they 
should contact the school as early as possible. 
 

When weather conditions are poor, parents should arrange to have children met 

at the “drop-off” point, especially where public service transport is used. 

 

Pupil Council 

A Pupil Council is set up at school to provide a platform for pupil representatives to 

discuss certain aspects of life and work at Melvich Primary School.  All children from 

P1 to P7, vote for representatives.  The Council meets regularly during Committee 

Time and considers ideas for the good of the school community. The Melvich Pupil 

Council is pro – active and has a high profile in the school.  House Captains and 

Vice Captains are also elected and have delegated responsibilities throughout the 

school year. 

 

Protection of Children  

From time to time incidents can occur within the school setting which cause concern 

and could indicate that a pupil is suffering some form of abuse. 

In terms of Highland Child Protection Committee Inter-agency Protection Guidelines, 

Education Service staff must report such incidents to Social Work Services which 

can lead to a joint Social Work/Police investigation. 

All agencies involved in Child Protection are obliged to make the welfare of children 

their paramount consideration and this will be the priority for Education Service staff. 

COPIES OF CHILD PROTECTION POLICY GUIDELINES are available from the 

school or online at https://hcpc.scot/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/Highland-Child-

Protection-and-GIRFEC-Guidance-2024-FINAL.pdf  

 

https://hcpc.scot/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/Highland-Child-Protection-and-GIRFEC-Guidance-2024-FINAL.pdf
https://hcpc.scot/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/Highland-Child-Protection-and-GIRFEC-Guidance-2024-FINAL.pdf
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Policies 

School policies can be found our school website.  These are developed with our pupils, 

staff, parents and other stakeholders. Highland council policies can be found here: 

Authority Policies 

Military Families 

Our school welcomes and supports families, their Children and Young People from 

Armed Forces families: Serving, Reservists and Veterans. 

We understand some of the challenges that mobility of service life can bring and we 

look forward to working with you to ensure a smooth transition for your Child/Young 

Person coming into or moving on from our School or Early Years setting.  Please get 

in touch with us as soon as you can so we can work with you to ensure the transition 

is as smooth as possible. 

Highland Council have proudly committed to the Armed Forces Covenant and as 

such support our Armed Forces community. There is a dedicated Highland Council 

partnership, The Military Liaison Group (Education), often referred to as “The 

MLG” which has been formed to promote and ensure the equity and equality for your 

Children and Young People within an educational context. 

Visit the Highland Council Armed Forces Families Website for lots of helpful 

information and support for both families and Educators.  The Enrolment page may 

be particularly helpful. 

A Welcome to Your Children and Young People 
Children and Young People from Armed Forces families in Highland have co-

produced a ‘Welcome’ specifically for your Children and Young People moving into 

Highland. Click these links to view: Primary School Welcome | Secondary School 

Welcome 

Please get in touch with your child’s named person or the Headteacher if you have 

any concerns or if you would prefer, contact the MLG (Education) lead here 

 

  

http://www.highland.gov.uk/info/893/schools_-_general_information/29/school_policies_procedures_and_guidelines
https://armedforcesfamilieshighland.wordpress.com/
https://armedforcesfamilieshighland.wordpress.com/enrolment-in-highland/
https://read.bookcreator.com/ouqQMVgtjQfja9nIpgNpUB07b0q2/tQ8N_8ViQBSW3OqCcXKFpQ/zGSrfqQ3S3GjwkWveKtGRA
https://armedforcesfamilieshighland.wordpress.com/wp-content/uploads/2024/04/welcome-message-secondary-1.pdf
https://armedforcesfamilieshighland.wordpress.com/wp-content/uploads/2024/04/welcome-message-secondary-1.pdf
https://armedforcesfamilieshighland.wordpress.com/contact-us/
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Section Four – List of Appendices 

 

Appendix: 1 Melvich School Staffing Session 2024-2025 

 

Head Teacher                               Mrs. Katherine Van Voornveld 

Depute Head Teacher                   Mrs. Jane MacKintosh     

Principal Teacher                          Miss Amanda Mackay 

P1-3 Teacher               Mrs. Eilidh Sutherland                                                    

P4-7                Miss Amanda Mackay                                                   

Principal Teacher ASN                  Miss Natasha Cervantes 

Early Years Practitioners  Miss Shona Crossan 

     Ms Kerry Mackay 

Clerical Assistant   Mrs. Valerie Mackay 

PSA     Ms. Katrina Geddes  

     Miss Natasha Mackay 

     Mrs. Jo Wyke     

Cook     Mrs. Kylie Sweeting  

 

Visiting Specialist Teachers       

 Physical Education   Miss Shona Comrie 

C.C.R                                            Ms. Hilary Wilson 

Instrumental Instructors  

Guitar Tutor     Mr. Andy Macleod 

Janitor               Vacant 

Designated Child    Mrs. Katherine Van Voornveld 

Protection Officer            

School Chaplin   Rev. Jerry Taylor 
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Appendix 2: Parent Council Session 2024-2025 

 

Chairperson 

Mrs Jo Ellis 

 

Treasurer 

Mrs Jo Wyke 

 

Secretary 

Janelle Spratt 

Contact:   Melvich.Primary@highlandpc.co.uk 

 

Benefits of the Parent Council 

 

• To promote contact between the school, parents and the wider community 

• To promote involvement of parents in their children’s education 

• To promote a good flow of information between the education authority and the 
whole school community 

• To provide a formal mechanism for collective parental views to be made known 
to the school and to the education authority 

 

As members of the Parent Forum, all parents are warmly invited to attend Parent 

Council Meetings. 

 

Appendix 3: School Terms and Holidays 

 

Full details of term dates and holidays can be found on the council website:  

https://www.highland.gov.uk/info/878/schools/32/school_term_dates 

 

 Please check seesaw for the most up-to-date information 

                                            
 

  

mailto:Melvich.Primary@highlandpc.co.uk
https://www.highland.gov.uk/info/878/schools/32/school_term_dates
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Appendix 4: Melvich Primary School Rules 

 

We will work hard and do our best. 

We will walk in school. 

We will take care of property. 

We will be kind and helpful. 

We will be quiet in school. 

We will listen. 

We will come to school on time. 

We will include everyone. 

 

  
Whilst the information in this handbook is considered to be true and 

correct at the date of publication, changes in circumstances after the 

time of publication may impact on the accuracy of the information. 

 


